

# Adapting to the PLA's Near Constant Satellite Surveillance

Kristin Burke

The U.S. and Chinese militaries have something new in common. Both must now operate under each other's nearly constant satellite surveillance.<sup>1</sup> Luckily, the United States has a legacy tool to alert commanders of foreign satellite overflights; the U.S. military just needs to consistently use it, even at bases in the United States. The Chinese continue to use their version of the satellite warning system, arguably with success. Usage of the tool is down in the United States, but routinely high in China. Indeed, in the words of a unit of the People's Liberation Army's (PLA's) Special Operations Forces, "It is equally important to be good at 'hiding' as it is to be able to 'fight' ...by using superior concealment capabilities to evade your adversary's intelligence reconnaissance... the adversary [becomes] 'blind' and 'deaf.''<sup>2</sup>

This article attempts a red team analysis of increasing Chinese satellite surveillance to find additional methods of adaptation for the United States military. The article suggests that the U.S.'s existing tools should be used to compliment new plans, rather than be thrown out. The suggestion is based on an analysis of how the Chinese military has responded to decades of satellite surveillance from the United States.

## New problem, but the same useful solution

Even though the U.S. and China share this same problem, their responses are different. Current U.S. mitigation plans are focused on funding more satellites, potentially using offensive counterspace weapons, or even simply letting the adversary see more in an attempt to deter.<sup>3</sup> The Chinese on the other hand have for decades rigorously buttressed their operational security at the same time as advancing technological solutions like counter-ISR.<sup>4</sup>

To be clear, compared to China, the United States still has more satellites in general, and more satellites across the civilian and military earth observation and surveillance categories.<sup>5</sup> This gives the United States an advantage in watching China, but it also means China may have more experience responding to incoming satellite warnings by camouflaging and covertly concealing military operations. In particular, they probably have developed methods to determine which satellites matter for which operations, and how to quickly camouflage and conceal while staying on mission.

To know when to hide from overhead satellites, China consistently uses a solution the United States spearheaded. The United States fielded a satellite tracking tool called Satellite Reconnaissance Advanced Notification (SATRAN) in the 1990s to notify commanders when enemy satellites would pass overhead.<sup>6</sup> Commanders can request warnings depending on when and where U.S. forces will be. Over the last two decades, China's military has been training its personnel to leverage a similar tool to limit foreign satellite collection opportunities.<sup>7</sup> Even with China's newly established Aerospace Force and increasing space capabilities, the drills continue.<sup>8</sup> If it takes longer to get where they're headed, the PLA at least seems to believe it is worth it.

Based on publicly available information, current usage of satellite transit warnings across the U.S. military is mixed. The U.S. Navy is still well practiced in using satellite and weather notifications to maneuver long distances.<sup>9</sup> The U.S. Army as of January 2024 said it will start to take constant surveillance much more seriously.<sup>10</sup> The August 2024 update to the U.S. Joint Space Operations doctrine only briefly mentions the satellite overflight warnings, and instead puts more emphasis on the U.S. Space Command's responsibility to defend in space.<sup>11</sup> This report did not find examples of U.S. military units using satellite overflight warning while at bases in the United States.

## SATRAN is a type of space indications and warning

Most publicly available information on "space indications and warning" (I&W) focuses on how satellites help collect strategic and tactical intelligence to support U.S. priorities, such as for ballistic missile defense.<sup>12</sup> This is just one aspect of I&W. Equally important are indications and warnings of what is happening in space.<sup>13</sup> In that regard, most information unfortunately overemphasizes the more easy to explain geosynchronous Earth orbit (GEO).<sup>14</sup> This is unfortunate because it is sometimes easier for the U.S. Space Force to alert commanders about the slower moving high orbits than it is to warn about the faster moving low orbits.<sup>15</sup> For example, there are just as many if not more nefarious maneuvering satellites in low Earth orbit (LEO), and when they move, it can take days to reidentify them.<sup>16</sup>

GEO matters when a U.S. commander is in the area of responsibility of the Indo-Pacific Command. There, China has a two optical imagery satellites and one synthetic aperture satellite staring down persistently.<sup>17</sup> The ability of those satellites to detect what matters over such a large area is unknown. Regardless, most of the U.S. military has been preparing for China to have a massive home-court advantage for years. What the United States has been less prepared for is the near constant surveillance achieved globally with satellites in LEO because this impacts operational security even at bases in the United States.

As an example of how LEO satellites could now impact military preparations in the United States, and how SATRAN could provide useful I&W, let's consider a daytime technology test. For example, one Chinese Earth observation satellite series in LEO called the JiLin constellation has over 117 satellites and self-reports being able to revisit any place on Earth around forty times a day.<sup>18</sup> If there are no clouds, which is rare, and with no other operational security measures, U.S. commanders would have to stop and cover for around 10 minutes at least

once every half hour, just for this satellite constellation. Even when commanders take measures to lower their electronic signature, adversaries might be able to use other types of satellites. For example, regardless of if China's hyperspectral satellites are ranked first or third, these satellites may detect some elements of radars and other electronic warfare and stealth equipment in the daylight, even when the systems are turned off.<sup>19</sup>

The above example of a daytime technology test with no other operational security measures and no overhead clouds, is the worst-case scenario, and unlikely. There are limited benefits of testing technology in perfect weather because results cannot support military contingency planning for bad weather.

With that in mind, let's also consider other types of Chinese satellites that can operate at night and through clouds. If a U.S. commander waited until nighttime, synthetic aperture radar satellites would become a problem. While China still lags in numbers and capabilities of these satellites in low Earth orbit compared with the United States, Chinese usage of them over U.S. domestic bases is a new phenomenon.<sup>20</sup> Implementing SATRAN training to practice mitigating Chinese SAR satellites at night could be a productive stepping stone as numbers of those satellites are likely to increase.

## The legacy tool supports both operational security and information operations

While there are probably debates in both the United States and China on the cost-benefit calculus of slowing down to hide your footsteps, Chinese official media most often publishes the opinions and best practices of the pro-camouflage cohort.<sup>21</sup> This indicates that the PLA still continues to prioritize operational security at least equally with information operations to deceive and confuse observers.

It's with this balance in mind that the PLA continues to train for foreign satellite overflights. In fact, a recent PLA Daily article defined camouflage with characteristics of both operational security and information operations characteristics. It said camouflage is "various measures taken to conceal and protect oneself and to deceive and confuse the enemy."<sup>22</sup>

The United States has tried to strike a similar balance. In 2010, for example, U.S. Army guidance on camouflage, concealment, and decoys acknowledged that techniques to protect against enemy satellite overflights, "can be costly in terms of manpower, materials, and time."<sup>23</sup> The guidance seemed to conclude that trying to hide isn't worth it. Later, U.S. Air Force and Navy space components in 2018 argued that new techniques, tactics, and procedures for concealment practices in the face of growing satellite surveillance were still desperately needed.<sup>24</sup> They said that the first step was to, "identifying the spatial, spectral, and temporal signatures that most expose friendly forces' intent and plans" to "develop new camouflage, concealment, and deception or other counter-ISR capabilities."

Publicly available information indicates that the U.S. now prefers information operations over operational security when it comes to methods for adapting to foreign satellite surveillance. In 2023, a U.S. Army article argued that yes, new techniques were needed, but the authors didn't mention concealment.<sup>25</sup> The article instead focused on the need to widely use decoys. Recent

updates to the U.S. Marines deception doctrine states, "Deception activities can use space capabilities to present observables to adversary sensors, disrupt the adversary perception of reality, or to coordinate aspects of the activity," without reference to concealment.<sup>26</sup> The Marines doctrine does however address limiting electronic signatures which also mitigates surveillance from all domains.

As always, just because the Chinese do it, doesn't mean the United States should too. However, in the face of potentially throwing out an economically viable and elegant solution like SATRAN to emphasize information operations, it is worth recalling information operations can have at mixed results. An academic writing for the Texas National Security Review in 2023 argued that, "The very lack of doctrinal consistency over time [has] created a perpetual confusion as to what, exactly, information operations [is] supposed to offer."<sup>27</sup> And information operations can be difficult to coordinate and deconflict, with sometimes negative outcomes.<sup>28</sup>

## Is there an opportunity to beat China at our own game and with our own tool?

The U.S. Space Command's establishment of Joint Integrated Space Teams could be an opportunity to reinvigorate the U.S. Combatant Command's regular usage of the satellite overflight warnings.<sup>29</sup> Updating the legacy tool to strengthen commanders' ability to conceal operations even when satellites maneuver in LEO is within reach with increasing integration of commercial space capabilities.<sup>30</sup> Furthermore, increasing operational security through use of SATRAN at U.S. bases for at least nighttime activities could be a useful incremental adaptation.

This article argues that as the United States adapts to the new normal of persistent Chinese satellite surveillance, it is worth considering the PLA's response to the same problem. If China is the only one consistently using a tool the U.S. spearheaded to train its forces, this may give the PLA operational security gains in the long run. The PLA fends off any frustration with the perceived inconvenience of slowing down to conceal operations with the motto: "Soldiers and the people are the source of victory."<sup>31</sup> As the U.S. weights new proposals, it is still important to leverage existing tools and double down on operational security.

Opinions, conclusions, and recommendations expressed or implied within are solely those of the author(s) and do not necessarily represent the views of the Air University, the Department of the Air Force, the Department of Defense, or any other U.S. government agency. Cleared for public release: distribution unlimited.

## Endnotes

 $<sup>^1</sup>$  U.S. Department of Defense, "Space Threat Fact Sheet," 2024, https://www.andrewerickson.com/wp-content/uploads/2024/09/20240716-S2-Space-Threat-Fact-Sheet-v5-RELEASE.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> 陈典宏, 李珏宏, and 刘毅舟, (Chen Dianhong, Li Juehong, Liu Yizhou), "千里机动, 一路未见红方行踪,"

<sup>(</sup>Thousands of miles of maneuvering, all the way to see the red side's whereabouts), 中国军网(PLA Daily),

<sup>5/18/2022,</sup> http://www.81.cn/jfjbmap/content/2022-05/18/content\_315788.htm and U.S. Department of Defense, "Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China," 2024,

https://media.defense.gov/2024/Dec/18/2003615520/-1/-1/0/MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA-2024.PDF

<sup>3</sup> Theresa Hitchens, "NRO should concentrate on bigger, badder 'tripwire' ISR birds, new report urges ," 5/8/2024, https://breakingdefense.com/2024/05/nro-should-concentrate-on-bigger-badder-tripwire-isr-birds-new-

report-urges/; Sandra Erwin, "U.S. military to boost surveillance assets in orbit," 3/21/2024,

https://spacenews.com/u-s-military-to-boost-surveillance-assets-in-orbit/; Theresa Hitchens, "

EXCLUSIVE: New Joint Force space doctrine clarifies Space Command's 'offensive', 'defensive' ops," 10/27/2023,

https://breakingdefense.com/2023/10/exclusive-new-joint-force-space-doctrine-clarifies-space-commands-offensive-defensive-ops/; and Christopher Stone, "Over-Classification in Space Programs Presents Too Great a Risk,"

9/2/2021, https://breakingdefense.com/2021/09/over-classification-in-space-programs-presents-too-great-a-risk/

<sup>4</sup> Kristin Burke, "Where are the PLA's Other Laser Dazzling Facilities?" 6/2023,

https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/CASI/documents/Research/Space/2023-06-

12%20Where%20are%20the%20PLA's%20other%20satellite%20dazzling%20facilities.pdf

<sup>5</sup> U.S. Department of Defense, "Space Threat Fact Sheet," 2024, https://www.andrewerickson.com/wp-

content/uploads/2024/09/20240716-S2-Space-Threat-Fact-Sheet-v5-RELEASE.pdf; Gunter's Space Page,

"Spacecraft: Earth Observation – USA," 2024, https://space.skyrocket.de/directories/sat\_eo\_usa.htm; and Guner's Space Page, "Military Spacecraft – USA," 2024, https://space.skyrocket.de/directories/sat\_mil\_usa.htm

<sup>6</sup> Association of the United States Army, "Army Space Forces-Enabling the Joint Warfighter," 10/2004,

https://www.ausa.org/sites/default/files/BB-100-Army-Space-Forces.pdf and George E. Slaven Jr, "What the Warfighter Should Know about Space: A Report on US Space Command Joint Space Support Teams," USAF Air University, 4/1997, https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/tr/pdf/ADA399180.pdf

<sup>7</sup> Roy Kamphausen, David Lai, and Travis Tanner, "Learning by Doing: The PLA Trains at Home and Abroad," 11/2012, https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/tr/pdf/ADA570772.pdf

<sup>8</sup> 宋健 and 王轶, (Song Jian and Wang Yi), "换岗锻炼治"偏科",第 82 集团军某旅提升年轻干部能力素质," (A brigade of the 82nd Group Army has improved the ability and quality of young cadres), 中国军网(PLA Daily), 8/29/2024, http://www.81.cn/yw\_208727/16334107.html

<sup>9</sup> Coursehero, "Camouflage SOP," 3/2023, https://www.coursehero.com/file/p14l2sqf/SATVUL-satellite-vulnerability-NTRP-1-02-Navy-Supplement-to-the-DOD-Dictionary-1/ and U.S. Navy, "USS CURTS (FFG 38) 2004 COMMAND HISTORY," 2/2005,

https://www.history.navy.mil/content/dam/nhhc/research/archives/command-operation-reports/ship-command-operation-reports/c/curts-ffg-38-i/pdf/2004.pdf

<sup>10</sup> U.S. Army, "Army Space Vision Supporting Multidomain Operations," 2024,

https://www.smdc.army.mil/Portals/38/Documents/Army\_Space\_Vision\_Supporting\_MDO.pdf

<sup>11</sup> Joint Chiefs of Staff, "JP3-14 Space Operations," 2024, https://www.jcs.mil/doctrine/joint-doctrine-pubs/3-0operations-series/ and Jerome P Limoge III, P.E., "How to Win(g) a War in Space: Enabling Rapid Surge Space Capabilities," U.S. Air Force Air University, 2/2024,

https://www.spacecom.mil/Portals/57/Limoge%20GCPME%202024%20Enabling%20Rapid%20Surge%20Space%20Capabilities.pdf

<sup>12</sup> Thomas K. Hensley, Lloyd P. Caviness, Stephanie Vaughn, and Christopher Morton, "Understanding the Indications and Warning Efforts of U.S. Ballistic Missile Defense," U.S. National Defense University, 2015, https://ndupress.ndu.edu/portals/68/documents/jfq/jfq-78/jfq-78\_91-97\_hensley-et-al.pdf

<sup>13</sup> Theresa Hitchens, "To kill the kill chains: How Space Force could use AI to avoid 'operational surprise' on orbit," BreakingDefense, 1/25/2024, https://breakingdefense.com/2024/01/to-kill-the-kill-chains-how-space-force-could-use-ai-to-avoid-operational-surprise-on-orbit/

<sup>14</sup> Navraj Singh, Holly Borowski, Jacob Brannum, Alex Ferris, Joshua Horwood, and Jeff Aristoff, "An Automated Indications and Warning System for Enhanced Space Domain Awareness," AMOS Abstract, 2020,

https://amostech.com/TechnicalPapers/2020/Optical-Systems-Instrumentation/Singh.pdf and Theresa Hitchens, "Space Force's new, classified 'threat warning' sensors now delivering intel on 'foreign capabilities'," BreakingDefense, 12/14/2023, https://breakingdefense.com/2023/12/space-forces-new-classified-threat-warning-

sensors-now-delivering-intel-on-foreign-capabilities/

<sup>15</sup> Andrew Greene, "China Deploys Swarm of Satellites to Monitor Military Exercises in Australia," ABC News Australia, 8/2023, https://eos-aus.com/news/china-deploys-swarm-of-satellites-to-monitor-military-exercises-in-australia/#:~:text=In%20July%2C%20Canberra%2Dbased%20defence,war%20games%20across%20northern%20A ustralia.

China Aerospace Studies Institute

<sup>16</sup> Liss, "Re: Shiyan-13 - CZ-2D – Taiyuan," NASASpaceflightForum, 1/12/2022,

https://forum.nasaspaceflight.com/index.php?topic=55579.20; https://spacenews.com/chinas-secretive-spaceplane-releases-object-into-orbit/; and Debra Werner, "LeoLabs highlights on-orbit maneuvers," SpaceNews, 4/21/2023, https://spacenews.com/leolabs-highlights-on-orbit-maneuvers/

<sup>17</sup> Andrew Jones, "China launches large classified optical satellite towards geostationary orbit," SpaceNews, 12/15/2023, https://spacenews.com/china-launches-large-classified-optical-satellite-towards-geostationary-orbit/ and Andrew Jones, "China launches first geosynchronous orbit radar satellite," SpaceNews, 8/14/2023, https://spacenews.com/china-launches-first-geosynchronous-orbit-radar-satellite/

<sup>18</sup> Matthew Bruzzese, "ChangGuang Satellite Technology," U.S. Air Force China Aerospace Studies Institute,3/2024, https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/CASI/documents/Research/Space/2024-04-01%20Chang%20Guang%20Satellite%20Company%20overview.pdf; 人民网(People's Daily), "品牌吉林 | "撒"向

太空的"星星","(Brand Jilin | "Stars" Scattered into Space), 6/5/2024,

http://jl.people.com.cn/n2/2024/0605/c349771-40869234.html; and 新浪经济 (Sina), ""吉林一号"在轨卫星达 117

颗: 全球每年 6 次覆盖, 最高精度 0.5 米," ("Jilin-1" has 117 satellites in orbit: covering the world 6 times a year, with the highest accuracy of 0.5 meters) 12/17/2024, https://finance.sina.com.cn/roll/2024-12-17/doc-inczukxm4797141.shtml

<sup>19</sup> Tate Nurkin, Christian Le Miere, Chris Eusebi, et al, "China's Remote Sensing," U.S. China Security and Economic Review, 12/2024, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2024-12/Chinas\_Remote\_Sensing.pdf; Kari A. Bingen, David Gauthier, and Madeleine Chang, "Gold Rush: The 2024 Commercial Remote Sensing Global Rankings," Center for Strategic and International Studies, 10/2024, https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/2024-

09/241001\_Bingen\_Gold\_Rush.pdf?VersionId=FtAy0I3xBa6EHM.DQJFHxJtZo3W0U1IE; Headwall, "Hyperspectral imaging Applications in Defense and Security," 2024, https://headwallphotonics.com/hyperspectralimaging-applications-in-defense-security/; Shengwei Tang, Hengzhi Zhang, Rongzong Zheng, Yulin Liu, et al, " Multispectral compatible anti-reconnaissance strategy: Implementing a modulation system integrating visible lighthyperspectral-radar wave," Chemical Engineering Journal, 11/2024,

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S1385894724078252; and A. P. Mouritz, "Radar Absorbing Material," Introduction to Aerospace Materials, 2012, https://www.sciencedirect.com/topics/engineering/radar-absorbing-material

<sup>20</sup> Parth Satam, "China Scans 'World's Largest Naval Base' In USA; US Navy's Norfolk Naval Station 'Unmasked' By Spy Satellite," EurasianTimes, 4/25/2024, https://www.eurasiantimes.com/china-scans-worlds-largest-navalbase/

<sup>21</sup> 军民网(PLA Daily), "东部战区陆军某旅跨昼夜连贯考核见闻," (A certain brigade of the Eastern Theater Army has been continuously assessed and heard across day and night) 11/13/2024,

http://www.81.cn/yw\_208727/16351394.html; 中国退役军人(China's Veteran's Magazine), "泰山脚下的特战精 兵 如何用好"18 招"," (How to use the "18 moves" of the elite soldiers at the foot of Mount Tai), 8/1/2023,

https://www.mva.gov.cn/sy/zzxc/202308/t20230808\_85804.html; 军民网(PLA Daily), "把握未来战争"即时优势 窗口"之变," (Grasp the changes in the "window of immediate superiority" in future wars), 8/11/2022,

http://www.81.cn/jfjbmap/content/2022-08/11/content\_321734.htm; 军民网(PLA Daily), "全面加强练兵备战 | 空 军某雷达旅组织对抗训练," (A certain radar brigade of the Air Force organized confrontation training in an allround way to strengthen military training and prepare for war), 4/22/2024,

http://www.81.cn/bz\_208549/16302482.html; 军民网(PLA Daily), "换岗锻炼治"偏科",第 82 集团军某旅提升年 轻干部能力素质," (A brigade of the 82nd Group Army has improved the ability and quality of young cadres),

8/29/2024, http://www.81.cn/yw\_208727/16334107.html; and 军民网(PLA Daily), "看懂新一代战争,"

(Understand the new generation of warfare), 1/27/2018, http://www.81.cn/jfjbmap/content/2018-01/27/content\_198053.htm

<sup>22</sup> 军民网(PLA Daily), "什么是"战场隐身术"? 让我们一起走进伪装系统的世界," (What is "battlefield stealth"?
Let's step into the world of camouflage systems together), 11/22/2024, http://www.81.cn/yw\_208727/16353489.html
<sup>23</sup> Ciso Platform, "Cover, Concealment, and Decoy - how does that apply to cybersecurity?," 5/14/2020, https://irp.fas.org/doddir/army/attp3-34-39.pdf

<sup>24</sup> Adam G. Lenfestey, Nathan Rowan, James E. Fagan, and Corey H. Ruckdeschel, "Achieving Secrecy and Surprise in a Ubiquitous ISR Environment," U.S. National Defense University, 1/10/2018,

China Aerospace Studies Institute

https://ndupress.ndu.edu/Media/News/News-Article-View/Article/1412862/achieving-secrecy-and-surprise-in-a-ubiquitous-isr-environment/

<sup>25</sup>Maj. Tony Formica and Capt. Chris Pabon, "Hiding in Plain Sight," Military Review, 2023,

https://www.armyupress.army.mil/Journals/Military-Review/English-Edition-Archives/March-April-2023/Hiding/ <sup>26</sup> U.S. Marines, "Deception," 2024, https://www.marines.mil/Portals/1/Publications/MCTP%203-

32F%20(SECURED).pdf?ver=naQTfAchHLrqiZUkhI\_1WA%3d%3d and Joint Chiefs of Staff, "JP 3-13 Military Deception," 2012, https://jfsc.ndu.edu/portals/72/documents/jc2ios/additional\_reading/1c3-jp\_3-13-4\_mildec.pdf <sup>27</sup> Sarah P. White, "The Organizational Determinants of Military Doctrine: A History of Army Information

Operations," The Texas National Security Review, 1/2023, https://tnsr.org/2023/01/the-organizational-determinants-of-military-doctrine-a-history-of-army-information-operations/

<sup>28</sup> U.S. Congressional Research Service, "Defense Primer: Operations in the Information Environment," 11/29/2024, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF10771/6#:~:text=Types%20of%20Information,communications%20 before%20their%20widespread%20release.; Joint Chiefs of Staff, "JP 3-13 Information Operations," 2012, https://defenseinnovationmarketplace.dtic.mil/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/12102012\_io1.pdf; and Chris Bing and Joel Schectman, "Pentagon ran secret anti-vax campaign to undermine China during pandemic," Reuters, 6/14/2024, https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/usa-covid-propaganda/

<sup>29</sup> U.S. Space Command Public Affairs Office, "USSPACECOM's Joint Integrated Space Team gathers for first summit," 11/22/2021, https://www.spacecom.mil/Newsroom/News/Article-Display/Article/2850713/usspacecoms-joint-integrated-space-team-gathers-for-first-summit/

<sup>30</sup> Ms. Bridget Bonnette, "Joint Task Force-Space Defense Commercial Operations cell receives new name," U.S. Space Command, 12/29/2023, https://www.spacecom.mil/Newsroom/News/Article-Display/Article/3629834/joint-task-force-space-defense-commercial-operations-cell-receives-new-

name/#:~:text=In%20April%202019%2C%20the%20NSDC,of%20operational%20and%20strategic%20objectives. <sup>31</sup> Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China," 2024,

https://media.defense.gov/2024/Dec/18/2003615520/-1/-1/0/MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA-2024.PDF